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Eastbourne Board Committee
Minutes
	Date
	4th March 2020
	Time
	 15.00

	Venue
	Kings Restaurant, Kings Building, Kings Drive, Eastbourne

	Chair
	Joanne Rogers 

	Membership: Joanne Rogers (Chair) David Smith, Keith Ridley, Therese Osu Winthe,  Sam Skevington, Rebecca Conway, Duncan Kerr, Jo Folwell, Stephen Holt, Leo Hunnisett
In attendance: Rebecca Conroy, Principal Eastbourne, David Smith (Chair), Annie Wills Head of Tourism at Eastbourne Borough Council.   Emma, Head of Curriculum - Business family  & Jeanette - Teaching Travel and Tourism 



	Apologies: Huxley Knox MacCaulay,


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies and welcomes

Jo Rogers outlined the purpose of the local college board to support and challenge the progress of the Eastbourne College in meeting the needs of all its stakeholders. She encouraged all members to contribute to discussions.  Leo Hunnisett was welcomed as a student member and Annie Wills, from Eastbourne Borough Council, was also welcomed as a guest speaker. 

	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

No declarations of interest were made. 
	

	3) 
	Minutes of the meeting of 5th November 2019 and matters arising
THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 5TH NOVEMBER 2019 WERE APPROVED AS A TRUE AND ACCURATE RECORD.
Rebecca Conroy advised that she has been working with staff to consider how to improve parental involvement with the campus.  Attempts so far have not yielded great results. 
Action: Rebecca Conroy to circulate a schedule of campus events and the college social media networks for local board members attention. 
Stephen Holt advised that the students who supported the Christmas event were fantastic.

Action: Rebecca Conroy to link with Stephen Holt and Kate Eccles to ensure positive feedback is shared with students involved in the event.

	RC

RC



	4) 
	Principal’s Update 

· Campus update 

Rebecca Conroy advised that the number of students with complex mental health issues is rising.  She said that training is underway to support staff and the college is reviewing its approach to supporting students to remain within college, but there are a large number of students who are exiting their studies because of their mental health needs. She said that personalised programmes are being developed.
Leo Hunnisett talked about the importance of support plans being personalised. 

Keith Ridley said that student’s poor mental health has been a recurring theme and asked if students are receiving the external services they require to support their mental health at college. Rebecca Conroy advised of long waiting times for external services and said that mentors are in place on the campus to support students. She described work with the Youth Employability Scheme to encourage students to remain engaged with the college. 
Poor mental health in young people was acknowledged as a national issue.  Rebecca Conroy advised of a change in cohort in Eastbourne and described the demographic in certain wards, and an increased level of anti-social behaviours on campus. She talked about reviewing the approach to anti-social behaviour and the importance of considering a trauma informed approach. There are now there security guards on site who rotate the site 37 hours a week.
Jo Rogers asked if the issues were Eastbourne campus specific. Rebecca Conroy said all campuses have students with poor mental health but the issues concerning anti-social behaviours are more specific to the Eastbourne campus and staff are less experienced and practiced in managing these behaviours than at other campuses. She said that learning from the Hastings campus is being shared with Eastbourne colleagues. Jo Rogers suggested a buddy approach with Hastings staff. Rebecca Conroy discussed initiatives already in employ. 
Jo Rogers asked if there was a link between the poor mental health of students and a rise in  anti-social behaviour incidents. Rebecca Conroy advised that there is some cross overs, with a number of students with hidden disabilities. 
Duncan Kerr said Wave Leisure has run number of programmes with schools ‘let’s talk sport’ which is an intervention project for children who are at risk of being excluded from school. He described positive outcomes.  He advised he would be happy to work with the College on similar initiatives.
Action: Rebecca Conroy to link Dan Shelley into discussions. 

Jo Rogers said it was important to remember staff welfare too. Rebecca Conroy talked about staff yoga and staff only gym sessions.  

Leo Hunnisett highlighted concerns regarding reduced funding for the welfare teams and the impact of this on the college’s ability to meet the needs of students with additional needs. 
Stephen Holt asked about staff awareness and mental health first aid training. Rebeca Conroy advised training is being launched across the college group with an ambition to roll out to everyone at level 1. 

Jo Rogers said the ESCG Board takes the wellbeing of staff and students seriously and is looking forward to reviewing the HR team’s new ‘People Strategy’ which should deliver improvements relating to the wellbeing of staff and students at a group and campus level.
· KPIs

Attendance 

Therese Osu Winthe reminded the group that attendance figures are impacted  by the mental health issues discussed earlier and talked about the difficulties these students face with having to attend multiple appointments and the college’s need to be creative to support them with their studies. 

Rebecca Conroy talked about reward incentives to engage GCSE students, e.g loyalty card system. 
The percentages in the paper were noted to be inaccurate.
Action: Rebecca Conroy to revise and re-circulate. 

· Curriculum Developments 2020

Rebecca Conroy said the Curriculum Development Strategy ‘Curriculum 2020’ has been further developed. One of the key aspects is the focus on students securing knowledge, skills and behaviours linked to four Career Family areas.  She advised that qualifications, in some lower level programmes, will be reduced or removed to enable a greater priority for the development of each student’s personal development and evidencing progress.   The strategy has been informed by labour market trends and employer feedback. She advised that by September 2020 programmes will look different. 
Lawrence will be invited to the next meeting to talk about the merged sport, public service and health offer

Action: Rebecca Conroy to invite and Mia Bryden to forward plan. 
Rebecca Conroy said there is a cross group review of the provision types and names of provision aimed at students on Entry Level, which will include students with SEND and those at risk of NEET.   She said that the Prince’s Trust programme will form a larger part of the Eastbourne offer.  There is also a review of the level 3 academic offer in Eastbourne based on declining numbers and poor performance of the 2017-19 cohort.  Full consideration of the offer and viability of programmes is underway.  . 

Action: Rebeca will circulate a summary of the main career families. 

The College is an early adopter of T-Levels as part of a group of 53 providers across the country.  T-levels are level 3, equal to A-level with a significant amount of industrial placement - 350 hours, 40/50 days over 2 years. The first three programmes Construction, Digital and Education have been promoted, after a significant amount of work.  Rebecca Conroy said the offer is very different from A level or existing vocational provision. 
Jo Rogers asked that any local board employers able to offer work experience placements contact Rebecca Conroy. 
David Smith said the Eastbourne Borough and Lewes District councils were supportive of the development but was concerned this had not been cascaded across their workforce. 

Stephen Holt said he was keen to be involved, particularly around taking forward structural developments in the town centre. 

Keith Ridley asked how formal the industrial placements are. Rebecca Conroy confirmed the arrangements had to be robust and had to benefit both the employer and the student. 
Jo Rogers highlighted the importance of strong links to the Eastbourne Chamber of Commerce and new BID organisation as members of these organisations should be encouraged to also offer placements.
Keith Ridley asked what communications have taken place. Rebecca Conroy advised of a communications plan in development. 
Action: Mia Bryden to circulate an email from Jo Folwell to local employers.  Rebecca/Dan to follow up partnership/promotion opportunities with local employer organisations to secure placements.
· CEO Update 

Rebecca Conroy advised that the ESCG CEO has departed the group and that currently she is acting as CEO. 
Stephen Holt asked if there was anything the members can do to support Rebecca Conroy at this time. Rebecca Conroy thanked Stephen Holt and encouraged all to continue championing the college. 

Action: Stephen Holt draft a case study re his experiences with the college to date. 
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	5) 
	Key Note Speaker: Annie Wills, Head of Tourism at Eastbourne Borough Council.  

Jo Rogers welcomed Annie Wills Head of Tourism at Eastbourne Borough Council.  She provided an update on the Eastbourne Tourism sector including the new developments in the town and asked what opportunities there are for ESCG students and the College to engage.

Annie Wills advised Eastbourne receives approx. 5m visitors each year (using the Cambridge model of counting data). This data is benchmarked and Eastbourne is bucking the trend nationally with visiting figures continuing to rise. She described the economic benefit to the region of £340m+. She described her eclectic service area, including a pub, golf course and a historical monument which all have income targets attached. Annie Wills talked about the investment in conference facilities and the benefits this brings. She said that seaside destinations can have an issue with seasonality, but that investment in business offers stability all year round.
She highlighted the following two challenges: 

1 – Employment – EBCemploys over 250 people on a casual basis but attracting reliable people can be difficult, particularly to casual work with unsocial hours. This creates an excellent opportunity for students to gain work experience and could be a win/win for all. Action:  RC to consider if ESCG can create an online recruitment service/app or careers event.
2 – Budget to deliver services. Due to financial constraints in the public sector, Annie Wills spoke of the importance to work collaboratively to deliver services, e.g. Wave Leisure delivering Sports facilities and a financial investment into the Visit Eastbourne website by the Eastbourne Hospitality Association.  Annie Wills said she would like to engage more with the college in this, e.g apprentice schemes, T-Levels. 
David Smith said he was aware of discussions having taken place around the college jointly establishing a recruitment agency with the Borough Council, but these strategic-level discussions need progressing at a practical level.
Sam Skevington asked how the college will ensure students are aware of the offers Annie Willis described. 

Action:  Rebecca will pick this up. 
Jeanette said after hearing the presentation she felt very positive and advised she had been struggling to find work experience for travel students who needed customer service experience and that the offers Annie Wills had talked about will be well received. 
Emma agreed in the importance of co-delivery to bridge the gap between being at college and being in employment and support students may need to develop necessary softer skills. 

Jo Folwell asked if Annie Wills would be able to bring people from her team into classes to help bring the sector alive. Action: Annie Wills.  
Jo Rogers asked about progress relating to ESCG students relocating to the new Devonshire kitchens once open.  Action:  Rebecca Conroy to discuss with Dan Shelley and provide an update.

	RC
RC

AW

RC

	6) 
	Safeguarding and Health & Safety matters (local issues)
Rebecca Conroy gave a brief overview of local safeguarding and health and safety matters, she reiterated the most pressing concerns being about the level of anti-social behaviour. 

Rebecca Conroy talked about the college’s preparedness regarding Coronavirus. Leo Hunnisett asked how this is being communicated to students. 

Action: Rebecca Conroy to make sure student communications are captured in the action plan.  


	RC

	7) 
	Student voice and student activities
Rebecca Conroy said that one of the big agendas for the campus is reigniting student activities and the Student Union. She advised of a programme moving forward regarding alignment of the ‘student voice’ and the leadership of college.  Marie Blaire, Student Service Manager has been working well with the team and is making rapid progress. 
Leo Hunnisett talked about the work to implement VR facilities on campus and the enrichment benefits this could provide. 

Rebecca Conroy described Clear Air Day on 17 June in partnership with Sustains.
Action: Rebecca Conroy to send invite out.


	RC

	8) 
	Any other business

Stephen Holt asked for student involvement at FeastBourne500 and the possibility of ESCG students taking on the responsibility for organising Eastbourne’s Carnival with mentoring support from last year’s organisers.   Action:  Rebeca Conroy to consider and respond to Stephen.
Keith Ridley advised of a positive experience working with media students on making a charity video. He advised he was happy to provide a testimony about this activity.

Action: Keith Ridley to provide a case-study with GDPR permissions for ESCG to use in its publicity.

It was suggested that ESCG should consider taking a temporary pop-up training shop in the Beacon Shopping Centre whilst empty store units persist.  ACTION:  Rebecca Conroy to discuss with Dan Shelley the benefits of doing this to promote the College and its commercial activities.  
Keith Ridley proposed parents from local school Parent Governing bodies are approached to join the Eastbourne Local College Board.  .

Action: Rebecca Conroy to follow up.  
David Smith advised that ESCG is hosting an open event that evening (4 March) to recruit new  Independent Governors, Co-opted members and local college Board members - some of these may well be parents of students at the college.   Annie Wills has agreed to join the Eastbourne Local College Board going forward.
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Date of next meeting:  6 May 2020, 3-5, Eastbourne, Corporation Room
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